# **Queensland University of Technology**

From the SelectedWorks of Matthew Rimmer

2014

# Trick or Treaty? The Australian Debate over the Anti-Counterfeiting Trade Agreement (ACTA)

Matthew Rimmer, Australian National University College of Law



Available at: https://works.bepress.com/matthew\_rimmer/176/

#### CHAPTER 17

#### TRICK OR TREATY?: THE AUSTRALIAN DEBATE OVER THE ANTI-COUNTERFEITING TRADE AGREEMENT MATTHEW RIMMER

The secretive 2011Anti-Counterfeiting Trade Agreement – known in short by the catchy acronym ACTA – is a controversial trade pact designed to provide for stronger enforcement of intellectual property rights.<sup>1</sup> The preamble to the treaty reads like pulp fiction – it raises moral panics about piracy, counterfeiting, organised crime, and border security. The agreement contains provisions on civil remedies and criminal offences; copyright law and trademark law; the regulation of the digital environment; and border measures. Memorably, Susan Sell called the international treaty a TRIPS Double-Plus Agreement,<sup>2</sup> because its obligations far exceed those of the World Trade Organization's TRIPS Agreement 1994,<sup>3</sup> and TRIPS-Plus Agreements, such as the Australia-United States Free Trade Agreement 2004.<sup>4</sup> ACTA lacks the language of other international intellectual property agreements, which emphasise the need to balance the protection of intellectual property owners with the wider public interest in access to medicines, human development, and transfer of knowledge and technology.

In Australia, there was much controversy both about the form and the substance of ACTA. While the Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade was a partial supporter of the agreement, a wide range of stakeholders were openly critical.

After holding hearings and taking note of the position of the European Parliament and the controversy in the United States, the Joint Standing Committee on Treaties in the Australian Parliament recommended the deferral of ratification of ACTA.<sup>5</sup> This was striking as representatives of all the main parties agreed on the recommendation. The committee was concerned about the lack of transparency, due process, public participation, and substantive analysis of the treaty. There were also reservations about the ambiguity of the treaty text, and its potential implications for the digital economy, innovation and competition, plain packaging of tobacco products, and access to essential medicines. The treaty has provoked much soul-searching as to whether the *Trick or Treaty* reforms<sup>6</sup> on the international treaty-making process in Australia have been compromised or undermined.

Although ACTA stalled in the Australian Parliament, the debate over it is yet to conclude. There have been concerns in Australia and elsewhere that ACTA will be revived as a 'zombie agreement'.<sup>7</sup> Indeed, in March 2013, the Canadian government introduced a bill to ensure compliance with ACTA.<sup>8</sup> Will it be also resurrected in Australia? Has it already been revived? There are three possibilities. First, the Australian government passed enhanced remedies with respect to piracy, counterfeiting and border measures in a separate piece of legislation – the Intellectual Property Laws Amendment (Raising the Bar) Act 2012 (Cth). Second, the Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade remains supportive of ACTA. It is possible, after further analysis, that the next Australian Parliament – to be elected in September 2013 – will ratify the treaty. Third, Australia is involved in the Trans-Pacific Partnership negotiations. The government has argued that ACTA should be a template for the

Intellectual Property Chapter in the Trans-Pacific Partnership.<sup>9</sup> The United States Trade Representative would prefer a regime even stronger than ACTA.

This chapter provides a portrait of the Australian debate over ACTA. It is the account of an interested participant in the policy proceedings.<sup>10</sup> This chapter will first consider the deliberations and recommendations of the Joint Standing Committee on Treaties on ACTA. Second, there was a concern that ACTA had failed to provide appropriate safeguards with respect to civil liberties, human rights, consumer protection and privacy laws. Third, there was a concern about the lack of balance in the treaty's copyright measures; the definition of piracy is overbroad; the suite of civil remedies, criminal offences and border measures is excessive; and there is a lack of suitable protection for copyright exceptions, limitations and remedies. Fourth, there was a worry that the provisions on trademark law, intermediary liability and counterfeiting could have an adverse impact upon consumer interests, competition policy and innovation in the digital economy. Fifth, there was significant debate about the impact of ACTA on pharmaceutical drugs, access to essential medicines and health-care. Sixth, there was concern over the lobbying by tobacco industries for ACTA particularly given Australia's leadership on tobacco control and the plain packaging of tobacco products. Seventh, there were concerns about the operation of border measures in ACTA. Eighth, the Joint Standing Committee on Treaties was concerned about the jurisdiction of the ACTA Committee, and the treaty's protean nature. Finally, the chapter raises fundamental issues about the relationship between the executive and the Australian Parliament with respect to treaty-making. There is a need to reconsider the efficacy of the Trick or Treaty reforms passed by the Australian Parliament in the 1990s.

## 1. The Joint Standing Committee on Treaties

In early 2012, the Joint Standing Committee on Treaties held a number of hearings on ACTA.<sup>11</sup> The committee received twenty-five submissions from a range of stakeholders – including academics such as Kimberlee Weatherall, Luigi Palombi, Anna George and Hazel Moir; the Pirate Party Australia; the generic drugs manufacturer Alphapharm Pty Limited; copyright industry groups such as the Australian Copyright Council and the Australian Federation Against Copyright Theft; copyright collecting societies; the Australian Digital Alliance, which represents libraries, universities and technology developers such as Google. The Internet Industry Association and CHOICE – which represents Australian consumers – had participated in the larger public policy debate over ACTA.

In June 2012, the Australian Parliament's Joint Standing Committee on Treaties released its report on ACTA.<sup>12</sup> It recommended that the Anti-Counterfeiting Trade Agreement not be ratified by Australia until

the Standing Committee on Treaties has received and considered the independent and transparent assessment of the economic and social benefits and costs of the Agreement [...]; Australian Law Reform Commission has reported on its Inquiry into Copyright and the Digital Economy; and the Australian Government has issued notices of clarification in relation to the terms of the Agreement as recommended in the other recommendations of this report."<sup>13</sup>

The committee further observed that "[i]n considering its recommendation on whether or not to ratify the Anti-Counterfeiting Trade Agreement (ACTA), a future Joint Standing Committee on Treaties have regard to events related to ACTA in other relevant jurisdictions including the European Union and the United States of America'.<sup>14</sup>

The chair of the Joint Standing Committee on Treaties, the Hon. Kelvin Thomson, discussed ACTA in the House of Representatives in the Australian Parliament.<sup>15</sup> Citing the controversy in the European Union, the United States and elsewhere over the treaty, the chair observed:

The committee is concerned that, despite ACTA's intent, it exhibits a number of flaws, and the committee is not yet convinced that the agreement in its current form is in Australia's interest. We have asked for further analysis and clarification to be undertaken. This analysis includes the existing Australian Law Reform Commission Inquiry into Copyright and the Digital Economy.<sup>16</sup> The committee is concerned about the lack of clarity in the text, the exclusion of provisions protecting the rights of individuals, and ACTA's potential to shift the balance in the interpretation of copyright law, intellectual property law and patent law.<sup>17</sup>

Considering the international reaction to ACTA, Thomson concluded: "Given all these events, it would be prudent for Australia to take the cautious approach that the committee has advocated."<sup>18</sup>

The Hon. Melissa Parke, the progressive Labor member for Fremantle, and a well-respected international and human rights lawyer and academic, discussed the treaty in the House of Representatives in the Federal Parliament.<sup>19</sup> Summarising criticism of ACTA, she observed:

The committee's report rightly highlights the many worrying aspects of the agreement and of the National Interest Analysis that is being used to put the case for Australia's ratification of ACTA, including the absence of any economic cost-benefit analysis, the absence of justification for proposed new criminal penalties, the omission from ACTA of individual protections codified in the *TRIPS Agreement* and the vagueness of terms used in ACTA such as 'intellectual property', 'piracy', 'aiding and abetting' and 'commercial scale'.<sup>20</sup>

Parke concluded: "Indeed, the list of frightening issues surrounding ACTA – in the way it was negotiated, in the content of the treaty itself and in the significant community and governmental opposition to the treaty around the world, particularly in Europe – indicated to me and to other members of the committee that Australia should be extremely wary about ratifying such an agreement in its present form."<sup>21</sup>

Senator Simon Birmingham, representing the Liberal Party and the State of South Australia, discussed how the report of the Joint Standing Committee of Treaties (JSCOT) on ACTA was exceptional.<sup>22</sup> He noted that "[i]t is noteworthy because it does not recommend ratification at this time but instead takes the unusual step for JSCOT in outlining a range of steps that the treaties committee believed should be taken prior to further consideration regarding potential ratification of the treaty."<sup>23</sup> Birmingham was of the view that the report "shows that the treaties committee is keen to ensure that its work in this parliament is work that enhances Australia's treaty-making process and that ensures appropriate scrutiny is applied to treaties that Australia enters into."<sup>24</sup> He also noted that "some members of the committee are perhaps more hopeful that we will see a conclusion of ACTA than others,"<sup>25</sup> concluding that he would "certainly fall into the category of those who hope we will ultimately see something that provides a greater global strengthening of our copyright

and IP laws, which can be done in harmony with other countries and provide greater protection for those who develop and should rightly have some ownership of their IP into the future."<sup>26</sup>

Senator Scott Ludlam, representing the Greens and the State of Western Australia, has been an eloquent critic of ACTA.<sup>27</sup> He was critical of the Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade's blind optimism about the treaty: "Australia risks being out there, effectively completely alone in its support for this flawed instrument."<sup>28</sup> Ludlam made three points on the recommendations. First, he noted that there was a need for an independent and transparent assessment of the economic and social costs of the agreement. He observed: "For something such as this, it is not enough to simply proceed on some kind of blind ideological faith that all forms of trade agreement are uniformly good for all people in all countries, and that was the proposition that seemed to be advanced to JSCOT, with nothing to back it by way of formal or quantitative evidence."<sup>29</sup> Second, he emphased that the international treaty-making process should not override domestic law reform processes, such as the Australian Law Reform Commission's inquiry into copyright law and the digital economy: "We believe that the committee, before it opens up the question of whether ACTA actually should be ratified again, should have in its possession that important piece of work by the ALRC."<sup>30</sup> Third, Ludlam proposed that the Australian government issue notices of clarification with regard to the terms of the agreement as recommended in other parts of the report: "They should just be upfront and let the Australian public know – in this instance through the committee – what exactly it is and who exactly it is who will be benefiting from this treaty should it pass."<sup>31</sup>

The Minister for Trade, Dr Craig Emerson, was disgruntled by the criticism of ACTA.<sup>32</sup> He argued that it was unwarranted, and insisted that ACTA required no legislative amendments. Nonetheless, he maintained that he was happy to accept the recommendation to conduct an independent and transparent analysis of ACTA prior to its ratification in Australia. He argued: "I am actually on the consumer's side here. I don't want people misled by mystifyingly complex computer-generated equilibrium models that are pre-determined to achieve a particular result."<sup>33</sup>

In November 2012, the Australian government tabled its response to the report of the Joint Standing Committee on Treaties.<sup>34</sup> While the government agreed with a number of recommendations 'in principle' and 'in part', it did not by any means reject ACTA. The government observed that it would "consider ratification of ACTA following the receipt of the analysis recommended at Recommendation 2, but would also consider any further, timely, recommendations of JSCOT as part of that consideration."<sup>35</sup> Indeed, even after much criticism, the government insisted that the treaty "allows considerable flexibility in its implementation" and that "Australia would retain considerable flexibility to modify its laws on copyright while still meeting its obligations under ACTA."<sup>36</sup> It would appear that the executive of the Gillard government remains enthusiastic about the treaty.

ACTA's fate in Australia will largely be determined by the composition of the future Australian Parliament. Much will depend upon who forms the government – between the Australian Labor Party; the Conservative Coalition of the Liberal Party and the National Party; and the Australian Greens – and what their attitude is to free trade agreements, particularly those with intellectual property chapters. It will also be interesting to see how the Pirate Party Australia<sup>37</sup> and Wikileaks founder Julian Assange<sup>38</sup> perform in the federal election, given that both have campaigned on the issue of intellectual property and ACTA.

#### 2. Human Rights

George Mina of the Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade asserted that ACTA would not violate human rights or civil liberties:

ACTA will not infringe upon people's civil liberties. ACTA does not change, for instance, the balance struck between the rights of users and producers of IP inherent in Australian law or the balance inherent in the WTO *TRIPS Agreement*... ACTA will not impact on freedom on the internet. ACTA will not require internet services providers, or ISPs, to monitor the activities of individuals. ACTA will not lead to censorship of the internet.<sup>39</sup>

However, the Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade did not undertake any human rights assessment of ACTA.

ACTA Article 1 maintains: "Nothing in this Agreement shall derogate from any obligation of a Party with respect to any other Party under existing agreements."

There has been significant debate about the relationship between ACTA and human rights treaties. The agreement's preamble contains a number of rather anodyne statements about protecting fundamental freedoms and rights. However, the text of ACTA does not provide substantive protection for values such as human rights, privacy, consumer rights, and access to justice and rule of law.

On the question of human rights, Amnesty International has branded ACTA a 'Pandora's box' of potential human rights violations.<sup>40</sup> Amnesty International expressed the view that "the pact's content, process, and institutional structure impact in a number of ways on human rights – especially the rights to due process, privacy, freedom of information, freedom of expression, and access to essential medicines."<sup>41</sup> Widney Brown, Senior Director of International Law and Policy at Amnesty International, commented: "Worryingly, ACTA's text does not even contain references to safeguards like 'fundamental rights', 'fair use', or 'due process', which are universally understood and clearly defined in international law."<sup>42</sup> Parties to ACTA have no positive obligation to protect freedom of expression, consumer rights, fair process and privacy.

Australia is at a particular disadvantage to other jurisdictions because it offers comparatively weak individual protection of human rights, civil liberties and privacy rights. There is no express bill of rights under the Australian Constitution – merely a limited implied freedom of political communication.<sup>43</sup> Efforts to provide legislative protection of human rights under the Rudd and Gillard governments have faltered.<sup>44</sup> The Australian Law Reform Commission, which undertook an extensive review of Australian privacy law and practice,<sup>45</sup> recommended that "[f]ederal legislation should provide for a statutory cause of action for a serious invasion of privacy."<sup>46</sup> At present, there is a lack of redress for intellectual property users and consumers who have suffered violations of privacy as a result of the conduct of intellectual property owners.

The Joint Standing Committee on Treaties made a number of comments in respect of copyright law. For instance, it recommended that "the Australian Government publishes the individual protections that will be read into the ACTA from the TRIPS Agreement and how the protections will apply in relation to the enforcement provisions contained in ACTA."<sup>47</sup>

In light of the treaty's clear human rights impacts, it would be appropriate for the new Parliamentary Joint Committee on Human Rights to consider ACTA and any attendant regulation, as required under the Human Rights (Parliamentary Scrutiny) Act 2011 (Cth).

#### **3.** Copyright Law and the Digital Economy

Peter Treyde of the Attorney-General's Department maintained that ACTA would benefit companies in the digital economy, including search engines like Google and social networks such as Facebook:

It is the [United States] economy, with the framework that ACTA I guess supports, that has given rise to the Googles, the Facebooks and so forth. While there are many people who are concerned about freedoms being eroded, the other side of that balance is provided in creating the correct legal environment to support the establishment and growth of those industries. I think that is why we see it as being very important on a more regional level, because you will see that throughout the region and those same standards applying.<sup>48</sup>

This is a curious argument given that companies like Google and Facebook have often argued for the need for stronger copyright exceptions in the United States and elsewhere in respect of the defence of fair use and safe harbours protection. The Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade also argued that strong obligations on copyright law under ACTA would be a boon to Australia's copyright industries.

The Joint Standing Committee on Treaties raised a number of concerns about the definition of piracy; the civil offences in respect of copyright law; the proportionality of criminal offences; and the interference with domestic inquiries into copyright exceptions, and exceptions to technological protection measures.

First, the Joint Standing Committee on Treaties was concerned that ACTA had a broad, unwieldy definition of piracy.<sup>49</sup> The definition section is derived in part from a footnote to Article 51 of the TRIPS Agreement 1994. The ACTA clause defines pirated copyright goods as meaning

any goods which are copies made without the consent of the right holder or person duly authorised by the right holder in the country of production and which are made directly or indirectly from an article where the making of that copy would have constituted an infringement of a copyright or a related right under the law of the country in which the procedures set forth in Chapter II (Legal Framework for Enforcement of Intellectual Property Rights) are invoked.

Australian courts have scorned the use of the term. In the 'Panel' case, McHugh, Gummow and Hayne JJ of the High Court of Australia expressed deep reservations and concerns about the use of terms such as 'piracy', 'robbery' and 'theft' to stigmatise the conduct of alleged infringers of intellectual property rights.<sup>50</sup>

Scholars have been concerned about the ill-defined nature of the term 'piracy'. In his scholarly historical monograph, *Piracy*, Adrian Johns traces the derivation, and the various meanings of the term.<sup>51</sup> He comments on its slippery and mutable its meaning: "To assume that piracy merely derives from legal doctrine is to get the history – and therefore the politics, and much else besides – back to front."<sup>52</sup> In the same vein, Andrew Rens comments: "The appearance of such a vague, yet central rhetorical term in a draft international instrument signals that the text is written entirely from the perspective of the interest group that uses the term, if not by that group itself."<sup>53</sup> William Patry has written about how copyright industries have used moral panics over 'piracy' as a means to lobby in a self-interested fashion for corporate welfare measures in legislation and international treaties.<sup>54</sup> It is inappropriate to graft the political rhetoric of 'piracy' into the text of an international intellectual property agreement such as ACTA.

Second, ACTA contains extensive obligations with regard to respect of copyright law, which deal with civil remedies, criminal offences, border measures, enforcement of intellectual property rights in a digital environment, technological protection measures and electronic rights management information. David Quinn provides a good summary the treaty's numerous, prescriptive obligations, as well as its best practice clauses.<sup>55</sup> The National Interest Analysis asserted, very controversially and without evidence, that such obligations "constitute best practice forms of IP enforcement."<sup>56</sup> There has also been concern that ACTA's language on injunctions is inconsistent with that of the TRIPS Agreement 1994. Article 8.1 of ACTA does not adopt the language in TRIPS Article 44.1 1994 concerning innocent infringements. Knowledge Ecology International (KEI) argues that "ACTA is an agreement to change current international rules for the enforcement of intellectual property rights."57 KEI reiterated Professor Frederick Abbott's criticism that 'suggested retail price' is an appropriate global norm in the calculation of damages.<sup>58</sup> It also observed that "[b]y creating higher norms for damages from infringement, the ACTA makes it more risky for businesses and consumers to undertake activities are may or may not actually constitute infringement."<sup>59</sup> Finally, the group noted that "[e]veryone must become more risk averse, even when the activity they are engaged in may ultimately be legal."60

Third, the Joint Standing Committee on Treaties was concerned about the proportionality of criminal offences relating to copyright law:

The ACTA National Interest Analysis does not contain any empirical evidence that the criminal penalties contained in ACTA are proportionate. This makes it difficult for the Committee to make a judgement as to the veracity of criticisms of the proportionality of the criminal penalties.<sup>61</sup>

In written submissions and oral evidence, Kimberlee Weatherall provided an incisive analysis of the provisions on criminal offences in ACTA.<sup>62</sup> The JSCOT recommended that "in circumstances where a treaty includes the introduction of new criminal penalties, the treaty's National Interest Analysis justify the proposed new penalties."<sup>63</sup> It also recommended that the government clarify and publish the meaning of 'aiding and abetting', as well as that of 'commercial scale' as they apply to ACTA.<sup>64</sup>

Fourth, the Joint Standing Committee on Treaties was of the view that ACTA did not adequately address copyright exceptions and limitations:

ACTA neglects to consider appropriate exceptions and limitations to IP rights to facilitate access to knowledge, culture, information and research; it also removes TRIPS safeguards on a number of IP remedies and provides no concrete protection for interests such as individual privacy or commercial confidentiality or the rights of defendants to legal action. Its emphasis on the rights holder risks creating an imbalance between appropriate protections for creators and the public interest in flexible and fair use of content.<sup>65</sup>

The JSCOT also emphasised that ACTA<sup>66</sup> should not be reconsidered until the Australian Law Reform Commission had handed down its report on *Copyright and the Digital Economy*.<sup>67</sup> The commission is undertaking a wide-ranging inquiry focused upon Australia's copyright exceptions in 2012 and 2013. In particular, it is considering whether Australia should adopt a defence of fair use, like the United States.<sup>68</sup>

Fifth, concern was expressed during the inquiry that ACTA would undermine domestic reviews on technological protection measures as it prescribed extensive protection for so-called digital locks. Locking in standards in respect of paracopyright – technological protection measures and electronic rights management information – is also controversial.<sup>69</sup> Australia's position on technological protection measures is particularly messy given the undeniable tension that still remains between the ruling of the High Court of Australia in *Stevens* v. *Sony*<sup>70</sup> and the legislative measures introduced after the Australia-United States Free Trade Agreement 2004. The process for introducing new exceptions to technological protection measures has not been properly implemented. It would be inappropriate to adopt such heightened measures while the Attorney General's Department is still reviewing exceptions to technological protections to technological protection measures.<sup>71</sup>

## 4. Trademark Law and Counterfeiting

George Mina from the Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade argued that ACTA would benefit Australian companies in addressing trademark enforcement against counterfeiting.<sup>72</sup> He held that the treaty's intellectual property enforcement regime would support the 'innovation economy' and 'the knowledge economy':

By setting out a new international framework for dealing with pirated and counterfeited products in world trade it supports the production of and trade in legitimate products protected by intellectual property rights. ACTA will support our iconic brands in overseas markets. Australian exports, such as Billabong surfwear or Penfolds Wines, depend on the protection of their brands in overseas markets. We want companies like these to thrive.<sup>73</sup>

Unfortunately, thus far there has been only passing analysis of the trademark dimensions of ACTA in both scholarly and policy circles in Australia. Meanwhile, a great deal of litigation has taken place of late in relation to trademark law, intermediary liability, counterfeiting and the digital economy.<sup>74</sup>

There has also been disquiet that ACTA favours trademark owners.<sup>75</sup> The agreement emphasises that "the proliferation of counterfeit and pirated goods, as well as of services that distribute infringing material, undermines legitimate trade and sustainable development of the world economy, causes significant financial losses for right-holders and for legitimate businesses, and, in some cases, provides a source of revenue for organised crime and otherwise poses risks to the public."<sup>76</sup> ACTA was

part of a push to expand secondary liability and limit safe harbours for intermediaries in the digital economy. For instance, the International Trademark Association – one of the key proponents of ACTA – submitted to President Barack Obama: "ACTA can have a significant impact in fighting counterfeiting, a problem that exists globally and affects all national economies, and INTA supports the efforts by the United States and its negotiating partners who are working on this important initiative."<sup>77</sup>

First, counterfeiting is broadly and inclusively defined under ACTA.<sup>78</sup> The definition, again based upon the TRIPS Agreement 1994, provides that

'counterfeit trademark goods' means any goods, including packaging, bearing without authorization a trademark which is identical to the trademark validly registered in respect of such goods, or which cannot be distinguished in its essential aspects from such a trademark, and which thereby infringes the rights of the owner of the trademark in question under the law of the country in which the procedures set forth in Chapter II (Legal Framework for Enforcement of Intellectual Property Rights) are invoked.

According to Andrew Rens, "'Counterfeit' as used in the title and preamble has a vague but ominous meaning intended to homogenise a heterogeneous set of regulations and practices."<sup>79</sup> Indeed, the term 'counterfeiting' is something of a free-floating signifier in ACTA, which allows it to be constructed broadly by trademark owners. It should also be noted that 'counterfeiting' has quite different connotations in other contexts, such as the debate over 'counterfeit medicines', for instance, which is quite a separate discourse; as is the policy issue of 'counterfeit currency'.<sup>80</sup>

Second, the proposed international treaty contains obligations on border measures, as well as civil and criminal enforcement of trademark rights. The final agreement has some 26 references to trademarks. Initial drafts of the international treaty had a whole section devoted to online infringement. The final draft's Article 27(4), provides:

A Party may provide, in accordance with its laws and regulations, its competent authorities with the authority to order an online service provider to disclose expeditiously to a right holder information sufficient to identify a subscriber whose account was allegedly used for infringement, where that right holder has filed a legally sufficient claim of trademark or copyright or related rights infringement, and where such information is being sought for the purpose of protecting or enforcing those rights. These procedures shall be implemented in a manner that avoids the creation of barriers to legitimate activity, including electronic commerce, and, consistent with that Party's law, preserves fundamental principles such as freedom of expression, fair process, and privacy.<sup>81</sup>

There have been concerns that the obligations could have an adverse impact upon consumers' privacy, free speech, innovation, competition and the digital economy.

Third, ACTA fails to address the question of defences, exceptions and limitations under trademark law. In the 2012 landmark case of *JT International SA* v. *Commonwealth of Australia; British American Tobacco Australasia Limited* v. *The Commonwealth*, French CJ emphasised that Australian trademark law and its exceptions should serve larger public purposes:

There are and always have been purposive elements reflecting public policy considerations which inform the statutory creation of intellectual property rights. The public policy dimensions of trademark legislation and the contending interests which such dimensions accommodate were referred to in *Campomar Sociedad, Limitada v Nike International Ltd.*<sup>82</sup>

The observation in that case that Australian trademarks law has 'manifested from time to time a varying accommodation of commercial and the consuming public's interests' has application with varying degrees of intensity to other intellectual property rights created by statute.<sup>83</sup>

There is a need to revise Australian trademark law<sup>84</sup> so that it better recognises the interests of consumers.<sup>85</sup> One model would be an open, flexible defence of fair use in trademark law, as has already happened in the United States.<sup>86</sup> US jurisprudence on the defence of fair use under trademark law, arguably, needs to be adopted by other jurisdictions, such as Australia, which have no such general defence for claims of trademark infringement, and instead rely upon purpose-specific exceptions.<sup>87</sup>

Although it did not win support for ACTA from the Joint Standing Committee on Treaties, the Australian government nonetheless rushed through reforms on trademark enforcement in Schedule 6 of the Intellectual Property Laws Amendment (Raising the Bar) Act 2012 (Cth). The Minister for Innovation, Industry, Science and Research, Senator Kim Carr, emphasised in his second reading speech that the regime introduced a wide range of criminal and civil penalties in respect of trademark infringement, as well as border control measures. He stressed: "Criminal penalties play an important role in trade mark enforcement, by deterring infringements and punishing infringers."<sup>88</sup> The minister also hoped that higher penalties would be "more effective in deterring infringement of trademark rights."<sup>89</sup> He also envisaged that the changes would "introduce some summary offences, but with lower fault elements and lower penalties."<sup>90</sup> In addition, Carr stressed that the amendments introduced a further remedy in civil actions for trademark infringement to allow a trademark owner to obtain 'exemplary' damages, adding that "The aim of awarding additional damages is to increase the deterrence for infringers."<sup>91</sup>

The federal government maintained that it was merely implementing the recommendations of the Advisory Council on Intellectual Property in relation to trademark enforcement.<sup>92</sup> However, there was no substantive debate at the committee stage over such amendments. There was concern that the government had, in effect, raised standards in respect of trademark enforcement by stealth through this schedule.

## 5. Patent Law, Health Care, and Access to Essential Medicines

In Australia, there was much debate as to what, if any, impact ACTA would have upon health care.

During the negotiations, the Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade denied that ACTA would deal, at all, with patent law. Surprisingly, the final text has only limited exclusions for patent law contained within footnotes. Members may choose to exclude patents from the entire civil enforcement section; and patents and protection of undisclosed information do not fall within the border measures section. Nonetheless, George Mina of the Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade insisted that ACTA would have a positive impact on health: "We had a seat at the negotiating table which enabled us to influence outcomes for the benefit of our exporters and for the health and safety of our consumers."<sup>93</sup> This position was disputed in the Australian debate.

Locally, Medicines Australia – which represents brand-name pharmaceutical drug manufacturers – has supported strong intellectual property protection for medicines.

Internationally, one of the main proponents of ACTA was the Pharmaceutical Research and Manufacturers of America (PhRMA).<sup>94</sup> The industry group, in a submission to the United States Trade Representative, argued that the definition of counterfeiting should embrace a wide range of medical products and pharmaceutical drugs. In addition to trademark reform, PhRMA called for a range of other sanctions for intellectual property infringements: "Even in countries with strong IP regimes, trademark laws are inherently incapable of protecting drug distribution channels against the full spectrum of activities that contribute to the proliferation of counterfeit medicines."<sup>95</sup> The group called for "a framework of strong, harmonised enforcement tools and remedies to combat the global proliferation of counterfeit medical products."<sup>96</sup>

There has been a long-standing debate over patent law and access to essential medicines in Australia, as well as internationally.<sup>97</sup>

Alphapharm – the Australian generic drugs manufacturer – has expressed concern that the agreement could adversely impact the dissemination of generic medicines.<sup>98</sup> Dr Martin Cross, the Managing Director of the company, gave evidence to the Joint Standing Committee on Treaties:

By including patents, this creates major issues running forward... Because ACTA – unintentionally, we believe – has this extension into intellectual property, the possibility is that a totally legitimate generic medicine in Australia could now be considered a counterfeit under the agreement. This is extremely detrimental to our company's ability to bring the products to market, but, much more importantly to the Commonwealth, it has a huge impact on the cost of medicines for the Pharmaceutical Benefits Scheme.<sup>99</sup>

The concern remains that ACTA could have an impact upon pharmaceutical drugs and access to medicines – whether through an over-broad definition of piracy and counterfeiting, or through trademark enforcement or patent enforcement in respect of essential medicines.

The preamble of ACTA stresses that the treaty recognises "the principles set forth in the Doha Declaration on the TRIPS Agreement and Public Health, adopted on 14 November 2001, at the Fourth WTO Ministerial Conference." However, the actual text of ACTA provides no such recognition or acknowledgment of the principles in the Doha Declaration,<sup>100</sup> or the WTO General Council Decision 2003.<sup>101</sup>

Notwithstanding the disclaimers, many fear that ACTA will have an adverse impact upon access to essential medicines. Brook Baker, for instance, has noted that "[e]xtending third-party enforcement and imposing provisional measures and permanent injunctions could interfere with the goals of robust generic competition and access to medicine."<sup>102</sup> Similarly, Andrew Rens has expressed concerns that ACTA "threatens access to medicines through the indeterminacy of the terms 'counterfeit' and 'enforcement'," as well as through provisions on injunctions and border measures.<sup>103</sup> ACTA has also been criticised by a number of activists in the health sector, including Médecins Sans Frontières,<sup>104</sup> Oxfam<sup>105</sup> and Health Action International.<sup>106</sup>

There was also an uproar over customs interdicting generic medicines on the grounds of alleged intellectual property infringement following Dutch border officials' interception of a shipment of such medicines en route from India to Brazil.<sup>107</sup> While ACTA excludes patents and confidential information from the border measures section, it does not address other forms of intellectual property.

Sadly, Australia has been slow to implement international declarations and decisions on access to essential medicines such as the 2001 Doha Declaration on the TRIPS Agreement and Public Health and the 2003 WTO General Council Decision. The mechanism established by that decision has been rarely used thus far. In fact, there has been one instance of such use, when the Canadian generic manufacturer Apotex relied upon the export mechanism to send drugs to Rwanda in 2008.<sup>108</sup> Up to now, too few countries have implemented an effective regime to allow for the export of essential medicines.

In 2007, JSCOT recognised that providing better access to medicines to the world's poorest people was a worthy subject for an international treaty.<sup>109</sup> The committee supported "acceptance of the Protocol, followed by any necessary amendments to the Patents Act 1990 (Cth) to allow for compulsory licensing to enable export of cheaper versions of patented medicines needed to address public health problems to least-developed and developing countries."<sup>110</sup> However, the committee also noted that it shared my concerns that "the TRIPS Protocol requires intricate, time-consuming and burdensome procedures for the exportation of medicine, when what is needed is a simple, fast and automatic mechanism."<sup>111</sup>

Three years after the Joint Standing Committee on Treaties report, IP Australia released its consultation paper entitled *Implementing the TRIPS Protocol* in April 2012<sup>112</sup> After long debate, in 2011, Trade Minister Craig Emerson and the then Innovation Minister, Kim Carr, had promised better access to medicines for countries in need.<sup>113</sup> Emerson observed: "Pandemics and other serious health issues remain a terrible problem in many of the world's poorest countries."<sup>114</sup> A draft legislative bill was released – the Intellectual Property Laws Amendment Bill 2012 (Cth) – to establish an export mechanism for compulsory licensing of essential medicines.<sup>115</sup> However, there have been doubts that this regime is too narrow and rigid in its construction to be effective with regard to generic drugs exports.

The parliamentary inquiry into ACTA reached a number of conclusions in the debate on patent law, trademark law and medicine. In Recommendation 7, the Joint Standing Committee on Treaties addressed the question of patent law:

In the event that the Australian Government ratifies the *Anti-Counterfeiting Trade Agreement* (ACTA), the Government prepares legislation to: Exclude patents from the application of the civil enforcement and border measures parts of ACTA; Ensure that products produced in Australia as a result of the invalidation of a patent or part of a patent in Australia are not subject to the counterfeiting prohibition in ACTA; and Ensure that the expression 'counterfeit' in ACTA is not applied to generic medicines entered or eligible for entry on the Australian Register of Therapeutic Goods.<sup>116</sup>

Anand Grover, the United Nations Special Rapporteur on the Right to Health, welcomed the rejection of ACTA, saying that the agreement "failed to address numerous concerns related to access to medicines, such as unnecessary inclusion of patents and civil trademark infringements and unjustified stricter civil enforcement provisions that could impede access to generic medicines."<sup>117</sup> Grover cautioned

against "heightened enforcement standards, envisioned by agreements like ACTA, that would hinder the legitimate trade and transit of medicines and adversely affect the availability of, and access to, affordable generic medicines."<sup>118</sup> He expressed hope that "other signatories to ACTA and countries negotiating similar trade agreements would consider implications of such agreements on their people's right to the highest attainable standard of physical and mental health and allow for more public scrutiny of the agreements fundamental to their health."<sup>119</sup>

## 6. Tobacco Control and Plain Packaging

There has been concern that the tobacco industry has sought to use trade agreements such as ACTA and the Trans-Pacific Partnership to undermine tobacco control measures, including graphic health warnings and plain packaging of tobacco products, which have been contemplated by the World Health Organization Framework Convention on Tobacco Control.<sup>120</sup> This issue has been particularly pertinent and significant in Australia since the Gillard government has been a world leader in tobacco control.

In 2011, Australia passed the ground-breaking Tobacco Plain Packaging Act (Cth) and accompanying regulations.<sup>121</sup> The legislation was designed to promote public health and implement the WHO Framework Convention on Tobacco Control. The regime was intended to address practices such as the use of tobacco packaging to recruit new consumers; engaging in misleading and deceptive advertising; and undermining and subverting health warnings.

The High Court of Australia has handed down a ground-breaking ruling on the plain packaging of tobacco products. Not only does the decision deal with questions of constitutional law, the court also considered the public purposes of intellectual property law. In the 2012 case of *JT International SA* v. *Commonwealth of Australia*; *British American Tobacco Australasia Limited* v. *The Commonwealth*, the tobacco industry challenged the constitutional validity of the Tobacco Plain Packaging Act 2011 (Cth) under the Australian Constitution.<sup>122</sup> The tobacco companies argued that various intellectual property rights – including trademarks, copyright, designs, patents and business reputation – had been acquired by the Commonwealth government without compensation. By a landslide majority of six to one, the High Court of Australia ruled that the federal government had not engaged in an acquisition of property on less than just terms. Hayne and Bell J pithily summed up the matter:

The *Tobacco Plain Packaging Act* 2011 (Cth) neither permits nor requires the Commonwealth to use the packaging as advertising space. The Commonwealth makes no public announcement promoting or advertising anything. The packaging will convey messages to those who see it warning against using, or continuing to use, the product contained within the packaging. Statutory requirements for warning labels on goods will presumably always be intended to achieve some benefit: usually the avoidance of or reduction in harm. But the benefit or advantage that results from the tobacco companies complying with the *Tobacco Plain Packaging Act* 2011 (Cth) is not proprietary. The Commonwealth acquires no property as a result of their compliance with the *Tobacco Plain Packaging Act* 2011 (Cth).<sup>123</sup>

The regime is under challenge in international fora. For example, the Ukraine and others have mounted a challenge to the plain packaging regime in the World Trade Organization; and Philip Morris has questioned it under an investment treaty between Australia and Hong Kong.<sup>124</sup>

It should be noted that the tobacco industry has been one of the main champions of ACTA. British American Tobacco made an extensive submission to the United States Trade Representative on this issue, submitting:

We applaud the efforts of the U.S. Government in negotiating the ACTA. We believe that ACTA will be a valuable tool to address the growing world market in counterfeit cigarettes. We would strongly advocate tobacco and tobacco products being prioritised in the course of the negotiations when specific areas of concern are being addressed... It is important that ACTA seek to create new IP protection and enforcement provisions that exceed already existing agreements.<sup>125</sup>

It is notable that British American Tobacco was calling for TRIPS Double Plus protection for its intellectual property – above and beyond any existing agreements. There has been much concern of late about tobacco companies using trade and investment agreements to frustrate the introduction and implementation of public health measures such as tobacco control.

In the Australian inquiry into ACTA, a number of submissions raised the issue of plain packaging and tobacco control, including the academics Matthew Rimmer, Anna George and Luigi Palombi, as well as Dr Martin Cross of Alphapharm.<sup>126</sup>

Another concern pertained to the fact that ACTA did not contain any exclusions or safeguards with respect to tobacco products – especially in light of Australia's landmark plain packaging regime and its ongoing battles with tobacco companies. In February 2013, New Zealand, too, announced that it would adopt plain packaging for tobacco products.<sup>127</sup> The country has been involved in both the ACTA and the Trans-Pacific Partnership negotiations. A number of other countries that participated in the ACTA negotiations, including the United Kingdom and Canada, have also been contemplating stronger tobacco control measures. There is a need to ensure that ACTA does not have any impact on the operation of the Framework Convention on Tobacco Control. There are similar concerns over the Trans-Pacific Partnership's text on tobacco control.<sup>128</sup>

## 7. Border Measures

In the Australian debate, there was a strong discourse on ACTA's border measures. This tapped into a wider popular discourse in Australian politics, which was focused upon national security and border protection.<sup>129</sup>

Part 5, Division 7 of the Copyright Act 1968 (Cth) currently deals with seizure of imported copies of copyright material. Part 13 of the Trade Marks Act 1995 (Cth) deals with importation of goods infringing Australian trademarks.

ACTA would provide additional requirements. Its Section 3 on border measures places a great burden upon customs and border authorities to police intellectual property infringements on behalf of intellectual property owners. This would involve a significant cost to the governments who become parties to ACTA. This cost was had not been properly addressed in the National Interest Analysis. It was particularly pertinent as it has been reported that Australian Customs will suffer significant budget cuts.<sup>130</sup> Furthermore, customs lack significant independent expertise in copyright law,

trademark law (and patent law). As such, there was a danger that customs and border authorities might be unduly influenced by intellectual property owners, both through the provision of information and the demand for remedies.

This section of ACTA failed to adequately to take into take account the interests of importers and exporters. There was also a concern that intellectual property owners could try to block the import and export of the legitimate goods in order to reduce or prevent competition in a particular sector.

Furthermore, ACTA Section 3 did not provide adequate protection for consumers – whether they were travellers, or purchasers of goods by mail order or internet retailing. Consumers could be severely inconvenienced, both personally and financially, by the suspension, detention and destruction of their goods. This was a particularly significant problem given the sheer size and scale of online retailing and electronic marketplaces such as eBay.

In terms of international trade law, Section 3 could raise trade issues, particularly if customs and border authorities are over-zealous in enforcing intellectual property rights, and prohibiting the entry of goods and chattels. This could arise, for instance, if customs and border authorities target goods from a particular country or region (for instance, China).

While the debate over ACTA was the cynosure of all eyes, the Australian Parliament rushed through the Intellectual Property Laws Amendment (Raising the Bar) Act 2012 (Cth), without substantive debate at the committee stage. Schedule 6 contained numerous amendments strengthening the position of intellectual property owners in respect of customs and border control measures. The Minister for Innovation, Industry, Science and Research, Senator Kim Carr, noted that the legislation enhanced the powers of the Australian Customs and Border Protection Service to intercept goods that infringed copyrights or registered trademarks at the border.<sup>131</sup> The minister maintained that the legislation "protects people from imitations and fakes" and "provides better border protection systems and stronger sanctions against counterfeits."

There has been much debate as to whether or not the Australian government engaged in a strategy of 'bait-and-switch' with ACT, and the Intellectual Property Laws Amendment (Raising the Bar) Act 2012 (Cth). In any case, the end result was that the government passed heightened protection for intellectual property with regard to border and customs measures.

## 8. International Law

In Australia, there were worries over the fragmentation of international law in respect of intellectual property enforcement. The Hon. Melissa Parke was concerned that ACTA was "negotiated in an exclusive club approach in a secret and non-transparent manner outside of the usual fora established to address IP issues, namely the World Intellectual Property Organisation, WIPO, and the World Trade Organisation, WTO."<sup>133</sup> There was also debate about whether ACTA was conceived of as an intellectual property agreement, a trade agreement or a border security agreement. The preamble to ACTA maintains that "this Agreement operates in a manner mutually supportive of international enforcement work and cooperation conducted within relevant international organizations." In fact, the treaty undermines the role of existing multilateral organisations, such as the World Intellectual Property Organization and the World Trade Organization, and duplicates and fragments international law on intellectual property enforcement.

ACTA Chapter IV deals with international cooperation on questions of intellectual property enforcement. Article 33 provides that "international cooperation is vital to realizing effective protection of intellectual property rights and that it should be encouraged regardless of the origin of the goods infringing intellectual property rights." Kimberlee Weatherall has analysed the discourse of 'cooperation' in this treaty extensively.<sup>134</sup> The Australian Federation Against Copyright Theft argued that ACTA would facilitate international cooperation on cases such as the action against the New Zealand service Megaupload.<sup>135</sup> The industry group accused Megaupload of 'digital theft', but this undermines its argument given the controversy over the action against Megaupload in terms of due process and rule of law.<sup>136</sup>

Chapter V deals with institutional arrangements – most significantly, the establishment of the ACTA Committee.<sup>137</sup> The remit of the committee is to review the implementation and operation of the agreement; consider any proposed amendments to the treaty; and consider any other matter that may affect its implementation and operation. This is a wide field of operations. Moreover, the ACTA Committee can establish ad hoc committees, working groups, seek the advice of groups or individuals, share information, and take other actions in the exercise of its functions. The committee can determine, as well as amend, its rules and procedures.

The supporters of ACTA argued that the committee would be a democratic body, which would complement existing institutions such as WIPO and the WTO. Moreover, the treaty's advocates hoped that the committee would become an efficient international institution able to engage in quick decision-making – without the problems of stalemate and deadlock that have afflicted many multilateral institutions.

A number of civil society groups criticised this institutional structure. James Love from Knowledge Ecology International has expressed concerns that the ACTA Committee would not operate in an open, transparent and inclusive manner.<sup>138</sup> He feared that it would be captured by industry groups, and countries, with a maximalist intellectual property agenda. He was also concerned that the new committee would have the authority to amend the agreement; engage in selective accreditation favouring intellectual property right-holders; and endorse 'best' practices in relation to intellectual property enforcement.

Widney Brown from Amnesty International commented: "All global trade agreements must be negotiated transparently under the auspices of existing intergovernmental organizations such as the WIPO or the WTO."<sup>139</sup> He feared that the ACTA Committee would lack "accountability, transparency, participation, equality and sustainability."<sup>140</sup> Brown also expressed concern that "[t]he pact would set up an unelected 'ACTA Committee', which would have the power to set standards, negotiate accessions of new countries and promote 'best practices'."<sup>141</sup> Moreover, the Amnesty representative commented: "It would also be the first port of call to interpret

the meaning of the frequently vague text of the agreement – creating meaning after parliaments had given their approval."<sup>142</sup> Brown feared that civil society would excluded from its deliberations: "Most of these functions are already carried out by WIPO, where civil society has a voice and deliberations are generally transparent and predictable."<sup>143</sup>

According to the Electronic Frontier Foundation, "this institutional structure raises concerns for signatories' national sovereignty and ability to set appropriate domestic policy."<sup>144</sup>

In the Australian Parliament, the Joint Standing Committee on Treaties was concerned that ACTA would be a protean, mercurial treaty, subject to future revisions, without due oversight or scrutiny:

It is possible for a circumstance to arise in which the development and entrenchment of guidelines that qualify provisions of ACTA could lead to a requirement for legislative change in Australia without amendments to the underlying treaty. Such changes would consequently occur without the benefit of public scrutiny required by a treaty making process.<sup>145</sup>

There was also a concern that the ACTA Committee was an unnecessary addition to the already densely crowded field of international organisations dealing with intellectual property. In particular, there was a worry that the committee would seek to usurp the role of existing international organisations, particularly multilateral entities such as WIPO,<sup>146</sup> the WTO,<sup>147</sup> and the Internet Corporation for Assigned Names and Numbers (ICANN).<sup>148</sup>

#### **Conclusion Trick or Treaty? The Australian Parliament and Intellectual Property Treaties**

In Australia, there was anxiety that ACTA ran rough-shod over domestic law reform processes; trammelled the role of the Australian Parliament in law-making on intellectual property; and undermined the status and authority of international institutions, such as WIPO, the WTO, and the United Nations.

The Australian economist, Peter Martin, observed plaintively: "Why do we negotiate free trade agreements in secret?"<sup>149</sup>

There has been much concern that ACTA was secretly negotiated by a cabal of trade representatives and diplomats from a limited number of nation states – including the United States, Japan, the members of the European Union, Switzerland, Singapore, South Korea, Australia, New Zealand, Canada and Mexico. Although there was input from intellectual property industries, there was little in the way of democratic deliberations with civil society groups or affected industries and communities. Sean Flynn summarised these concerns about the lack of due process, transparency, and accountability in the negotiations: "The negotiation process for ACTA has been a case study in establishing the conditions for effective industry capture of a lawmaking process."<sup>150</sup> Professor Peter Yu has called this a 'country-club' approach to setting intellectual property standards.<sup>151</sup> He has observed that the treaty "militates against domestic legislative reforms and the development of future intellectual property laws and policies."<sup>152</sup>

In Australia, the Commonwealth power to make and implement treaties was reviewed in a 1995 report called *Trick or Treaty?*<sup>153</sup> The report emphasised the need for greater parliamentary involvement:

International obligations are incurred at the point of entering into a treaty. However, the function of implementing the treaty is often reserved to the Commonwealth Parliament. Accordingly, it would be preferable to involve Parliament prior to ratification, so that it can make a free choice without the possibility of a potential breach of treaty obligations.<sup>154</sup>

The report recommended the establishment of the Joint Standing of Committees and treaty impact statements.

There was also considerable disquiet about the performance of the Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade in the ACTA negotiations. The department conducted desultory consultations with stakeholders on the treaty, but these were little more than a charade since the text of the agreement and analysis was not made available during the negotiations. The Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade (DFAT) issued a cursory statement extolling ACTA's virtues in its National Interest Analysis,<sup>155</sup> but failed to provide a regulatory impact statement on the treaty. In addition, the DFAT did not provide any accompanying legislation despite the fact that the obligations were over and above those found in existing international treaties that Australia is party to. Regrettably, there has been no independent analysis of the treaty's impacts upon economics, human rights or health care in Australia.

Similar concerns were expressed in other jurisdictions. Kader Arif, Rapporteur for ACTA in the European Parliament, said of the process: "I want to denounce in the strongest possible manner the entire process that led to the signature of this agreement: no inclusion of civil society organisations, a lack of transparency from the start of the negotiations, repeated postponing of the signature of the text without an explanation being ever given, exclusion of the EU Parliament's demands that were expressed on several occasions in our assembly."<sup>156</sup> In the United States, Oregon Democratic Senator Ron Wyden put forward amendments calling for the US Congress to have greater oversight over international negotiations relating to intellectual property and trade.<sup>157</sup> Californian Republican Congressman Darrell Issa established a wiki to enable citizens to comment upon the ACTA text.<sup>158</sup> Wyden and Issa have argued that there is a need for a digital bill of rights to protect consumers from overly expansive intellectual property laws and treaties.<sup>159</sup>

Like other legislative assemblies around the world, the Australian Parliament was concerned that the treaty would impinge on national sovereignty and constrain its role to engage in policy-making on matters of intellectual property. The Joint Standing Committee on Treaties raised a number of concerns about the ACTA process in the Australian context. Observing that there was a lack of proper analysis of the treaty, the JSCOT recommended that "in future, National Interest Analyses of treaties clearly intended to have an economic impact include an assessment of the economic benefits of the treaty, or, if no assessment of the economic benefit of a treaty has been undertaken, a statement to that effect, along with an explanation as to why it was not necessary."<sup>160</sup>

The Joint Standing Committee on Treaties also made a number of other recommendations with respect to the national interest analyses,<sup>161</sup> including that "the

Australian Government commissions an independent and transparent assessment of the economic and social benefits and costs of ACTA,"<sup>162</sup> and that "in circumstances where a treaty includes the introduction of new criminal penalties, the treaty's National Interest Analysis justify the proposed new penalties."<sup>163</sup>

Committee member Senator Simon Birmingham said of the report: "It is also positive in that it recommends a pathway forward and provides recommendations not just for the ACTA agreement but also for Australia's treaty, made in the process, that hopefully will encourage greater scrutiny and consideration of future agreements." <sup>164</sup>

The ACTA case study highlights the need for reform of international treaty-making by the Australian government. In their classic work, *No Country is an Island*, leading international and public lawyers Hilary Charlesworth, Madelaine Chiam, Devika Hovell, and George Williams lamented:

The power to commit Australia to new international obligations lies with the executive alone. Especially in regard to bilateral agreements, governments continue to make key decisions outside the public eye and without parliamentary involvement. Whether or not this is appropriate, it is fair to say that, even after the 1996 reforms, the role of parliament in the treaty process is a minor one.<sup>165</sup>

ACTA's secretive origins highlight the need for greater transparency and informationsharing about treaty negotiations; the necessity of democratic participation in policy formulation and development; and the demand for evidence-based policy-making informed by independent, critical research on the economic, social and political costs of treaties.

The role of the Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade in international intellectual property negotiations needs to be re-evaluated, both in light of its past performance and its current role in the discussions over the Trans-Pacific Partnership and other bilateral and regional free trade agreements. There should be a new lead agency to coordinate intellectual property negotiations in order to properly integrate the input from various government departments and stakeholders. As there is a need for evidence-based policy making, there should be a role for the Productivity Commission and the financial departments. Moreover, as envisaged by the *Trick or Treaty* reforms in the 1990s, there should be a greater critical role for the Australian Parliament and the Joint Standing Committee on Treaties in assessing and evaluating international treaties, particularly those relating to intellectual property.

There have been concerns over the transparency of the current negotiations over the Trans-Pacific Partnership (TPP) – a blockbuster plurilateral free trade agreement, spanning the Pacific Rim.<sup>166</sup> Senator Scott Ludlam of the Australian Greens was concerned that a similar approach would be taken by the Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade with regard to the TTP's intellectual property chapter: "We have not in the committee gone very much into detail and did not directly address the Trans-Pacific Partnership Agreement, which many are aware is coming down the pipeline directly behind ACTA, but I think this is the first domino being pushed over into the Trans-Pacific Partnership Agreement, and I think it heralds some very significant flaws there as well."<sup>167</sup>

The United States has aggressively pushed for high standards for intellectual property in the Trans-Pacific Partnership talks. A draft proposal on the intellectual property chapter from the US Trade Representative was leaked in 2011.<sup>168</sup> The chapter sought to cover copyright law, trademark law, patent law, customs and border measures, and intellectual property enforcement. Sean Flynn and his colleagues provided a comprehensive analysis of the text, observing that "[t]he US proposals, if adopted, would create the highest intellectual property protection and enforcement standards in any free trade agreement to date."<sup>169</sup> According to *Inside U.S. Trade*, Australia, New Zealand and Singapore have proposed replacing some elements of the US proposal on intellectual property enforcement with language drawn from ACTA.<sup>170</sup> This is disturbing given that the Joint Standing Committee on Treaties recommended postponing ACTA's ratification. A further leak revealed that the United States and Australia had been seeking to confine copyright exceptions in the TPP negotiations.<sup>171</sup> There has been much concern about the investment chapter of the Trans-Pacific Partnership, especially since a draft text was leaked in 2012.<sup>172</sup> Concerns have also been expressed over the possibility that the investment chapter could be deployed in intellectual property disputes, such as those initiated at the WTO on plain packaging of tobacco products.<sup>173</sup>

The Obama Administration has reiterated its enthusiasm for regional trade agreements. In his 2013 State of the Union address, President Obama stressed his support for not only the Trans-Pacific Partnership, but also a new pact between the United States and the European Union called the Trans-Atlantic Free Trade Agreement.<sup>174</sup>

Instead of pursuing regional free trade agreements, the Australian Parliament and the Gillard government would do better to endorse the Washington Declaration on Intellectual Property and the Public Interest 2011.<sup>175</sup> To that end, Australia should ensure that intellectual property reforms respect human rights; value openness and the public domain; strengthen intellectual property limitations and exceptions; support cultural creativity; check enforcement excesses; and implement the Doha Declaration on the TRIPS Agreement and Public Health, the WTO General Council Decision 2003 and the WIPO Development Agenda 2007. It is particularly important that future domestic and international intellectual property reform is informed by evidence-based policy-making.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Anti-Counterfeiting Trade Agreement 2011, [2011] ATNIF 22, not yet in force.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Susan Sell, 'The Global IP Upward Ratchet, Anti-Counterfeiting, and Piracy Enforcement Efforts: The State of Play' (Research Paper No 15, Program on Information Justice and Intellectual Property at Digital Commons @ American University Washington College of Law). Although Susan Sell made these comments in respect of draft versions of ACTA, the comments are still applicable, given the differences between TRIPS-Plus Agreements and ACTA.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Marrakesh Agreement Establishing the World Trade Organization, opened for signature 15 April 1994, 1867 UNTS 3, annex 1C (Agreement on Trade-Related Aspects of Intellectual Property Rights) (entered into force 1 January 1995).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> *Australia-United States Free Trade Agreement (AUSFTA)*, signed 18 May 2004 (entered into force 1 January 2005).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Joint Standing Committee on Treaties, *Report 126 – Treaty Tabled on 21 November 2011: Anti-Counterfeiting Trade Agreement 2011,* Canberra: Australian Parliament, June 2012, <u>http://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary\_Business/Committees/House\_of\_Representatives\_Committees?u</u> <u>rl=jsct/21november2011/report.htm</u>

<sup>6</sup> Senate Legal and Constitutional References Committee, *Trick or Treaty? The Commonwealth Power to Make and Implement Treaties*, November 1995, http://www.austlii.edu.au/au/other/dfat/reports/tortcon.html

<sup>7</sup> Activists are fond of Gothic metaphors to describe trade agreements. See Christian Engstrom, 'Introducing CETA - The ACTA Zombie', 12 July 2012, <u>http://christianengstrom.wordpress.com/2012/07/12/introducing-ceta-the-acta-zombie/</u>; and Lori Wallach, 'Can a "Dracula Strategy" Bring the Trans-Pacific Partnership into the Sunlight?' *Yes Magazine!* 21 November 2012, <u>http://www.yesmagazine.org/new-economy/can-dracula-strategy-bring-</u> <u>trans-pacific-partnership-into-sunlight</u>

<sup>8</sup> Michael Geist, 'Here Comes ACTA: Canadian Government Introduces Anti-Counterfeiting Trade Agreement', 1 March 2013, <u>http://www.michaelgeist.ca/content/view/6796/125/</u>

<sup>9</sup> The United States Trade Representative, *The Trans-Pacific Partnership*, <u>http://www.ustr.gov/tpp</u> and The Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade, *The Trans-Pacific Partnership Agreement Negotiations*, <u>http://www.dfat.gov.au/fta/tpp/index.html</u>

<sup>10</sup> This account builds upon this research and policy work - Matthew Rimmer, 'A Submission to the Joint Standing Committee on Treaties on the *Anti-Counterfeiting Trade Agreement* 2011', February 2012, <u>http://works.bepress.com/matthew\_rimmer/109/</u>; Matthew\_Rimmer, 'Appearance\_before\_the Inquiry into the *Anti-Counterfeiting Trade Agreement* 2011', Joint Standing Committee on Treaties, 23 March 2012; and Matthew Rimmer, 'Opening Pandora's Box: Secret Treaty Threatens Human Rights', *The Conversation*, 4 April 2012, <u>http://theconversation.edu.au/opening-pandoras-box-secret-treaty-threatens-human-rights-6092</u>

<sup>11</sup> The Joint Standing Committee on Treaties held hearings on the 19 March 2012, the 23 March 2012, and 7 May 2012 at Canberra at the Australian Parliament.

<sup>12</sup> Joint Standing Committee on Treaties, *Report 126 – Treaty Tabled on 21 November 2011: Anti-Counterfeiting Trade Agreement 2011,* Canberra: Australian Parliament, June 2012, <u>http://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary Business/Committees/House of Representatives Committees?u</u> <u>rl=jsct/21november2011/report.htm</u> <sup>13</sup> Ibid

 $^{13}$  Ibid.

<sup>14</sup> Ibid.

<sup>15</sup> The Hon. Kelvin Thomson, 'Report 126: Treaty tabled on 21 November 2011 of the Joint Standing Committee of Treaties', the House of Representatives, Hansard, the Australian Parliament, 27 June 2012, 8172.

<sup>16</sup> Australian Law Reform Commission, *Copyright and the Digital Economy: Issues Paper*, Sydney: Australian Law Reform Commission, 2012, <u>http://www.alrc.gov.au/publications/copyright-ip42</u>

<sup>17</sup> The Hon. Kelvin Thomson, 'Report 126: Treaty tabled on 21 November 2011 of the Joint Standing Committee of Treaties', the House of Representatives, Hansard, the Australian Parliament, 27 June 2012, 8172.

<sup>18</sup> Ibid.

<sup>19</sup> The Hon. Melissa Parke, 'Report 126: Treaty tabled on 21 November 2011 of the Joint Standing Committee of Treaties', the House of Representatives, Hansard, the Australian Parliament, 27 June 2012, 8174.

<sup>20</sup> Ibid.

<sup>21</sup> Ibid.

<sup>22</sup> Senator Simon Birmingham, 'Report 126: Treaty tabled on 21 November 2011 of the Joint Standing Committee of Treaties', the House of Representatives, Hansard, the Australian Parliament, 27 June 2012, 4716.

<sup>25</sup> Ibid.

<sup>27</sup> Senator Scott Ludlam, 'Report 126: Treaty tabled on 21 November 2011 of the Joint Standing Committee of Treaties', Senate, Hansard, the Australian Parliament, 27 June 2012, 4718.

<sup>28</sup> Ibid. <sup>29</sup> Ibid.

<sup>29</sup> Ibid.

<sup>30</sup> Ibid.

 $<sup>^{23}</sup>$  Ibid.  $^{24}$  Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Ibid.

32 Peter Martin, 'Emerson Chasing Deals That Look Like Sellouts', The Sydney Morning Herald, http://www.smh.com.au/business/emerson-chasing-deals-that-look-like-sellouts-7 2012, August <u>20120806-23q6h.html</u>

John Hilvert, 'Government Eyes Cost-Benefit Analyses for ACTA, TPP', IT News, 14 August 2012, http://www.itnews.com.au/News/311619,government-eyes-cost-benefit-analyses-for-actatpp.aspx

Australian Government, 'Response to the Joint Standing Committee on Treaties Response', November 2012, http://www.dfat.gov.au/ip/government-response-to-jscot-report-on-acta.html

Ibid.

36 Ibid.

37

Pirate Party Australia, 'Government Should Follow EU in Rejecting ACTA, says Pirate Party', June http://www.abc.net.au/news/2012-03-17/julian-assange-to-run-for-21 2012. senate/3895958

ABC News, 'Julian Assange to Run For the Senate', ABC News, 19 March 2012, http://www.abc.net.au/news/2012-03-17/julian-assange-to-run-for-senate/3895958 Julian Assange, The Unauthorised Autobiography, Edinburgh: Canongate, 2012

George Mina, 'Public Hearing', Hansard, Joint Standing Committee on Treaties, House of Representatives, 19 March 2012, 14.

Amnesty International, 'EU Urged to Reject International Anti-Counterfeiting Pact',10 February 2012, http://www.amnesty.org/en/news/eu-urged-reject-international-anti-counterfeiting-pact- $\frac{2012-02-10}{41}$ 

Ibid.

42 Ibid.

43 See recent case law of the High Court of Australia on the implied freedom of political communication: Attorney-General (SA) v. Corporation of the City of Adelaide [2013] HCA 3 (27 February 2013); and Monis v. The Queen [2013] HCA 4 (27 February 2013).

Australia's Human Rights Framework. http://www.ag.gov.au/Humanrightsandantidiscrimination/Australiashumanrightsframework/Pages/defa ult.aspx

Australian Law Reform Commission, For Your Information: Australian Privacy Law and Sydney: Australian Reform Commission, 2008. Practice, Law http://www.alrc.gov.au/publications/report-108

Ibid. 47

<sup>47</sup> Joint Standing Committee on Treaties, *Report 126 – Treaty Tabled on 21 November 2011: Anti-Counterfeiting Trade Agreement 2011,* Canberra: Australian Parliament, June 2012, http://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary\_Business/Committees/House\_of\_Representatives\_Committees?u rl=jsct/21november2011/report.htm

Joint Standing Committee on Treaties, 'Public Hearing', Hansard, House of Representatives, Monday 7 May 2012, 43.

Joint Standing Committee on Treaties, Report 126 - Treaty Tabled on 21 November 2011: Anti-Counterfeiting Trade Agreement 2011, Canberra: Australian Parliament, June 2012, http://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary Business/Committees/House of Representatives Committees?u rl=jsct/21november2011/report.htm

Network Ten Pty Ltd v. TCN Channel Nine [2004] HCA 14.

51 Adrian Johns, Piracy: The Intellectual Property Wars From Gutenberg to Gates, Chicago and London: The University of Chicago Press, 2011.

Ibid., 6.

53 Andrew Rens, 'Collateral Damage - The Impact of ACTA and the Enforcement Agenda on the World's Poorest Peoples' (2011) 26(3) American University Journal of International Law 784-809. See also Rens, Chapter 15, present book.

William Patry, Moral Panics and the Copyright Wars, Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2009. 55 David M. Quinn, 'A Critical Look at the Anti-Counterfeiting Trade Agreement' (2011) 17 Richmond Journal of Law and Technology 1-25, http://jolt.richmond.edu/v17i4/article16.pdf

National Interest Analysis of the Anti-Counterfeiting Trade Agreement [2011] ATNIA 31, http://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary\_Business/Committees/House\_of\_Representatives\_Committees?u rl=jsct/21november2011/treaties/anti counterfeiting nia.pdf

James Love, 'What's Still Wrong with ACTA, and Why Governments Should Reject the Treaty', International, Illegitimate Knowledge Ecology 26 February 2012, http://keionline.org/node/1369

<sup>58</sup> Frederick Abbott, 'Intellectual Property Provisions of Bilateral and Regional Trade Agreements in Light of U.S. Federal Law', February 2006. UNCTAD - ICTSD Project on IPRs and Sustainable Development. See also Abbott, Chapter 2, present book

<sup>59</sup> James Love, 'What's Still Wrong with ACTA, and Why Governments Should Reject the Illegitimate Treaty', Knowledge Ecology International, 26 February 2012, <u>http://keionline.org/node/1369</u>

<sup>60</sup> Ibid.

<sup>61</sup> Joint Standing Committee on Treaties, *Report 126 – Treaty Tabled on 21 November 2011: Anti-Counterfeiting Trade Agreement 2011,* Canberra: Australian Parliament, June 2012, 29 <u>http://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary Business/Committees/House of Representatives Committees?u</u> <u>rl=jsct/21november2011/report.htm</u>

 62
 Kimberlee Weatherall, 'Submission to the Joint Standing Committee on Treaties on the Anti-Counterfeiting

 Counterfeiting
 Trade
 Agreement
 2011', February
 2012, http://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary

 http://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary
 Business/Committees/House of Representatives
 Committees?u

 rl=jsct/21november2011/subs/sub3.pdf
 63
 Daint
 Standing
 Committees/House

<sup>63</sup> Joint Standing Committee on Treaties, *Report 126 – Treaty Tabled on 21 November 2011: Anti-Counterfeiting Trade Agreement 2011,* Canberra: Australian Parliament, June 2012, <u>http://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary\_Business/Committees/House\_of\_Representatives\_Committees?u</u> <u>rl=jsct/21november2011/report.htm</u>

<sup>64</sup> Ibid.

<sup>65</sup> Ibid.

66 Ibid.

<sup>67</sup> Australian Law Reform Commission, *Copyright and the Digital Economy: Issues Paper*, Sydney: Australian Law Reform Commission, 2012, <u>http://www.alrc.gov.au/publications/copyright-ip42</u>

<sup>68</sup> For a commentary, see Matthew Rimmer, 'A Fair Use Project for Australia: Copyright Law and Creative Freedom' (2010) 28 (3) *Copyright Reporter* 165-212.

<sup>69</sup> Copyright Amendment (Digital Agenda) Act 2000 (Cth); Australia-United States Free Trade Agreement (AUSFTA), signed 18 May 2004 (entered into force 1 January 2005); Stevens v. Kabushiki Kaisha Sony Computer Entertainment [2005] HCA 58; Copyright Amendment Act 2006 (Cth); Circumventing an Access Control Technological Protection Measure - S 116AN of the Copyright Act 1968 (Cth); Manufacturing etc a Circumvention Device for a Technological Protection Measure - S 116AO of the Copyright Act 1968 (Cth); Providing etc a Circumvention Service for a Technological Protection Measure - S 116AP of the Copyright Act 1968 (Cth); and Remedies - S 116AQ of the Copyright Act 1968 (Cth).

<sup>70</sup> Stevens v. Kabushiki Kaisha Sony Computer Entertainment [2005] HCA 58.

<sup>71</sup> Attorney-General's Department, *Review of Technological Protection Measure Exceptions Under the Copyright Act 1968 (Cth)*, <u>http://www.ag.gov.au/Consultationsreformsandreviews/Pages/ReviewofTechnologicalProtectionMeasu</u> <u>reexceptionsmadeundertheCopyrightAct1968.aspx</u>

<sup>72</sup> Joint Standing Committee on Treaties, 'Public Hearing', Hansard, House of Representatives, 19 March 2012, 14.

<sup>73</sup> Ibid.

<sup>74</sup> Matthew Rimmer, "Breakfast at Tiffany's": eBay Inc., Trademark Law, and Counterfeiting', (2011) 21 (1) *Journal of Law, Information, and Science* 128-166.

For an overview and commentary, see Michael Geist, 'ACTA's State of Play: Looking Beyond Transparency' (2011) 26(3) *American University Journal of International Law* 543-558.

Anti-Counterfeiting Trade Agreement 2011, [2011] ATNIF 22, not yet in force.

<sup>11</sup> International Trademark Association, Submission to President Barack Obama on the Anti-Counterfeiting Trade Agreement, 23 March 2010, <u>http://www.ustr.gov/webfm\_send/1737</u>

<sup>18</sup> It is noticeable how far the concept of counterfeiting, as defined in ACTA, has drifted from its historical origins. In his elegant book, *The Forger's Shadow*, Nick Groom investigates the history and the derivation of the word 'counterfeiting'. See Nick Groom, *The Forger's Shadow: How Forgery Changed the Course of Literature*, Picador, 2003, 44.

<sup>79</sup> Andrew Rens, 'Collateral Damage – The Impact of ACTA and the Enforcement Agenda on the World's Poorest Peoples' (2011) 26(3) *American University Journal of International Law* 784-809 at 798-9.

Counterfeiting Currency, http://www.afp.gov.au/policing/counterfeit-currency.aspx

83 JTInternational SA Commonwealth v. ofAustralia British American Tobacco Australasia Limited v. The Commonwealth [2012] HCA 43. For a commentary, see Matthew Rimmer, 'Cigarettes Will Kill You: The High Court of Australia and Plain Products', WIPO Packaging of Tobacco (2013)1 Magazine 20-23 http://www.wipo.int/wipo magazine/en/2013/01/article 0005.html

<sup>84</sup> On trade mark law theory, see Graeme Dinwoodie and Mark Janis (ed.), *Trademark Law and Theory: A Handbook of Contemporary Research*, Edward Elgar, 2008; and Lionel Bently, Jennifer Davis and Jane Ginsburg (ed.), *Trade Marks and Brands: An Interdisciplinary Critique*, Cambridge University Press, 2008.

There is some interesting work emerging on trade mark law and consumers, see Rosemary Coombe, *The Cultural Life of Intellectual Properties*, Duke University Press, 1998; Laura Heyman, 'The Public's Domain in Trademark Law: A First Amendment Theory of the Consumer' (2009) 43 *Georgia Law Review* 651-715; Eduardo Penalver and Sonia Katyal, *Property Outlaws: How Squatters, Pirates, and Protestors Improve the Law of Ownership*, Yale University Press, 2010, and Stacy Dogan and Mark Lemley, 'Parody as Brand', Stanford Public Law Working Paper No. 2170498, 2 November 2012, http://ssrn.com/abstract=2170498

<sup>86</sup> See also: William McGeveran, 'Four Free Speech Goals for Trademark Law' (2008), 18 Fordham Intellectual Property, Media & Entertainment Law Journal 1205-1227.

<sup>87</sup> The defences in Australian trade mark law are fragmented and narrow — see for instance s 122 of the *Trade Marks Act 1995* (Cth).

<sup>88</sup> Senator Kim Carr, 'Second Reading Speech on the *Intellectual Property Laws Amendment* (*Raising the Bar*) *Bill*', Hansard, Senate, the Australian Parliament, 22 June 2011, 3425, http://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A%22chamber%2Fhansards %2F3114f036-d57a-4423-a536-f8c05c168c6e%2F0024%22

<sup>89</sup> Ibid.

<sup>90</sup> Ibid.

<sup>91</sup> Ibid.

<sup>92</sup> Advisory Council on Intellectual Property, *Review of Trade Mark Enforcement*, Canberra: IP Australia, April 2004, <u>http://www.acip.gov.au/library/reviewtmenforce.pdf</u>

<sup>93</sup> George Mina, 'Public Hearing', Hansard, Joint Standing Committee on Treaties, House of Representatives, 19 March 2012, 14.

<sup>94</sup> Pharmaceutical Research and Manufacturers of America, 'Comments on the *Anti-Counterfeiting Trade Agreement*', the United States Trade Representative, 21 March 2008, https://sites.google.com/site/iipenforcement/civil-society-submissions

<sup>95</sup> Ibid.

<sup>96</sup> Ibid.

<sup>97</sup> Thomas Pogge, Matthew Rimmer and Kim Rubenstein, (ed.) *Incentives for Global Public Health: Patent Law and Access to Medicines*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2010.

Alphapharm, 'Submission on the *Anti-Counterfeiting Trade Agreement* to the Joint Standing Committee on Treaties', 21 February 2012, http://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary Business/Committees/House of Representatives Committees?u rl=/jsct/21november2011/subs/sub5.pdf

<sup>99</sup> Joint Standing Committee on Treaties, 'Public Hearing', Canberra: The Australian Parliament, 23 March 2012, 1.

<sup>100</sup> Declaration on the TRIPS Agreement and Public Health: Adopted on 14 November 2001, WTO Doc WT/MIN(01)/DEC/2 (2001) ('the Doha Declaration').

<sup>101</sup> Implementation of Paragraph 6 of the Doha Declaration on the TRIPS Agreement and Public Health, WTO Doc WT/L/540 (2003) (WTO General Council Decision of 30 August 2003).

Brook Baker, 'ACTA - Risks of Third-Party Enforcement for Access to Medicines' (2011) 26(3) *American University Journal of International Law* 579-599 at 581.

<sup>103</sup> Andrew Rens, 'Collateral Damage – The Impact of ACTA and the Enforcement Agenda on the World's Poorest Peoples' (2011) 26(3) *American University Journal of International Law* 784-809.

<sup>104</sup> Médecins Sans Frontières, 'A Blank Cheque for Abuse: The *Anti-Counterfeiting Trade Agreement* and its Impact on Access to Medicines', February 2012, <u>http://www.msfaccess.org/sites/default/files/MSF assets/Access/Docs/Access Briefing ACTABlankC</u> <u>heque ENG 2012.pdf</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>81</sup> Anti-Counterfeiting Trade Agreement 2011, [2011] ATNIF 22, not yet in force.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>82</sup> *Campomar Sociedad, Limitada* v. *Nike International Ltd* (2000) 202 CLR 45.

<sup>105</sup> Oxfam, 'Statement Regarding ACTA and Public Health', October 2011, <u>http://www.oxfamsol.be/fr/IMG/pdf/Oxfam ACTA analysis FINAL.pdf</u>

<sup>106</sup> Health Action International, 'ACTA and Access to Medicines: A Flawed Process, Flawed Rationale and Flawed Agreement', 27 February 2012, <u>http://haieurope.org/wp-content/uploads/2012/02/27-Feb-2012-HAI-Europe-Policy-Brief-ACTA-and-Access-to-Medicines.pdf</u>

<sup>107</sup> International Centre for Trade and Sustainable Development, 'Brazil, India Challenge Generic Drug Detentions', 12 May 2010, <u>http://ictsd.org/i/news/bridgesweekly/75730/</u>

<sup>108</sup> Matthew Rimmer, 'Race Against Time: The Export of Essential Medicines to Rwanda' (2008) 1 (2) *Public Health Ethics* 89-103.

<sup>109</sup> Joint Standing Committee on Treaties. *Protocol Amending the TRIPS Agreement*, Canberra: Australian Parliament August 2007, http://www.aph.gov.au/house/committee/jsct/9may2007/report/chapter9.pdf

<sup>110</sup> Ibid.

<sup>111</sup> Ibid.

<sup>12</sup> IP Australia, *Implementing the TRIPS Protocol*, Canberra: IP Australia, 2010.

<sup>113</sup> Senator Dr. Craig Emerson and Senator Kim Carr, 'Better Access to Medicines for Countries in Need', Australian Labor Party, 22 March 2011, <u>http://www.alp.org.au/federal-</u> <u>government/news/better-access-to-medicines-for-countries-in-need/</u> <sup>114</sup> Ibid.

 <sup>115</sup>
 Intellectual
 Property
 Laws
 Amendment
 Bill
 2012
 (Cth)

 http://www.ipaustralia.gov.au/46106/Exposure\_Draft of\_Intellectual\_Property\_Laws\_Amendment\_Bil
 12012.pdf
 Image: Committee of The standing Committee o

Joint Standing Committee on Treaties, *Report 126 – Treaty Tabled on 21 November 2011: Anti-Counterfeiting Trade Agreement 2011,* Canberra: Australian Parliament, June 2012, <u>http://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary\_Business/Committees/House\_of\_Representatives\_Committees?u</u> <u>rl=jsct/21november2011/report.htm</u>

<sup>117</sup> United Nations Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, 'Generic Drugs: UN Expert on Health Hails European Parliament's Rejection of *Anti-Counterfeiting Trade Agreement*', 9 July 2012,

http://www.ohchr.org/en/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=12332&LangID=E

<sup>118</sup> Ibid.

<sup>119</sup> Ibid.

<sup>120</sup> *The World Health Organization Framework Convention on Tobacco Control* Opened for signature 21 May 2003, 2302 UNTS 166 (entered into force 27 February 2005).

<sup>121</sup> For an overview, see Tania Voon, Andrew Mitchell and Jonathan Liberman with Glyn Ayres (ed.), *Public Health and Plain Packaging of Cigarettes: Legal Issues*, Cheltenham (UK) and Northampton (Mass.): Edward Elgar, 2012.

JTInternational Commonwealth SA of Australia v. British American Tobacco Australasia Limited v. The Commonwealth [2012] HCA 43. For a commentary, see Matthew Rimmer, 'Cigarettes Will Kill You: The High Court of Australia and Plain Tobacco Products', (2013) WIPO Magazine Packaging of 1 20-23 http://www.wipo.int/wipo magazine/en/2013/01/article 0005.html and Jonathan Liberman, 'Plainly Constitutional: The Upholding of Plain Tobacco Packaging by the High Court of Australia' (2013) American Journal of Law and Medicine http://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract\_id=2215346

<sup>123</sup> JT International SA v. Commonwealth of Australia British American Tobacco Australasia Limited v. The Commonwealth [2012] HCA 43 at [188].

<sup>124</sup> See Matthew Rimmer, 'The High Court and the Marlboro Man: The Plain Packaging Decision', *The Conversation*, 18 October 2012, <u>https://theconversation.edu.au/the-high-court-and-the-marlboro-man-the-plain-packaging-decision-10014</u> <sup>125</sup> Pariticle Arguing Theorem (Conversation) and the marlboro Man: The Plain Packaging decision-10014

<sup>125</sup> British American Tobacco, 'Comments on the *Anti-Counterfeiting Trade Agreement*', the United States Trade Representative, 2008, <u>https://sites.google.com/site/iipenforcement/civil-society-submissions</u> <sup>126</sup> The Joint Standing Committee on Treaties hearings on the 10 Merch 2012, the 22 Merch

<sup>126</sup> The Joint Standing Committee on Treaties hearings on the 19 March 2012, the 23 March 2012, and 7 May 2012 at Canberra at the Australian Parliament.

<sup>127</sup> Tariana Turana, 'Government Moves Forward with Plain Packaging of Tobacco Products', New Zealand Government, 19 February 2013, <u>http://www.beehive.govt.nz/release/government-moves-</u> <u>forward-plain-packaging-tobacco-products</u> and International Centre for Trade and Sustainable Development, 'New Zealand Confirms Plans for Introducing Cigarette Packaging Law' (2013) 17 (7) *Bridges Weekly Trade News Digest* 27 February 2013 <u>http://ictsd.org/i/news/bridgesweekly/156105/</u> Peter Martin, 'Plain Packs: The New Kines of Attack. Big tobacco tries the WTO and TPPA' *The Age and The Sydney Morning Herald*, 20 August 2012, <u>http://www.petermartin.com.au/2012/08/plain-packs-new-lines-of-attack-cancer.html</u>; and Matthew Rimmer, 'Big Tobacco and the Trans-Pacific Partnership', (2012) 21 (6) *Tobacco Control* 526-7, <u>http://tobaccocontrol.bmj.com/content/21/6/524.full?sid=3b0c6aa1-f2d4-4626-ad27-d7f562a7d158</u>

<sup>129</sup> See for instance, the popular Australian television series, Border Security, http://au.tv.yahoo.com/plus7/border-security/

<sup>130</sup> Markus Mannheim, 'Top Customs Executives to Bear the Brunt of Cuts', *The Canberra Times*, 27 February 2012.

<sup>131</sup> Senator Kim Carr, 'Second Reading Speech on the *Intellectual Property Laws Amendment* (*Raising the Bar*) *Bill*', Hansard, Senate, the Australian Parliament, 22 June 2011, 3425, http://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A%22chamber%2Fhansards %2F3114f036-d57a-4423-a536-f8c05c168c6e%2F0024%22

<sup>132</sup> Senator Kim Carr, 'Debate on on the *Intellectual Property Laws Amendment (Raising the Bar) Bill*', Hansard, Senate, the Australian Parliament, 27 February 2012, 888, <u>http://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;db=CHAMBER;id=chamber%2Fhansar</u> <u>ds%2Faa88dae2-44ba-4705-833a-</u>

<u>d8b10600a4d0%2F0230;query=Id%3A%22chamber%2Fhansards%2Faa88dae2-44ba-4705-833ad8b10600a4d0%2F0224%22</u>

<sup>133</sup> The Hon. Melissa Parke, 'Report 126: Treaty tabled on 21 November 2011 of the Joint Standing Committee of Treaties', the House of Representatives, Hansard, the Australian Parliament, 27 June 2012, 8174.

<sup>134</sup> Kimberlee Weatherall, 'Politics, Compromise, Text, and the Failures of the *Anti-Counterfeiting Trade Agreement*' (2011) 33(2) *Sydney Law Review* 229-263. See also Weatherall, Chapter 25, present book

<sup>135</sup> The Australian Federation Against Copyright Theft, 'A Submission on the *Anti-Counterfeiting Trade Agreement* to the Joint Standing Committee on Treaties', 14 February 2012, http://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary Business/Committees/House of Representatives Committees?u rl=/jsct/21november2011/subs/sub15.pdf

<sup>136</sup> United States of America v Dotcom [2012] NZHC 1353 (15 June 2012); Dotcom v Attorney-General [2012] NZHC 1494 (28 June 2012); United States of America v Dotcom [2012] NZHC 2076 (16 August 2012). Timothy Lee, 'New Zealand Prime Minister Apologizes for Illegal Dotcom Spying', Ars Technica, 28 September 2012, <u>http://arstechnica.com/tech-policy/2012/09/new-zealand-primeminister-apologizes-for-illegal-dotcom-spying/</u> See also Charles Graeber, 'See Inside the Mind and Mansion of Kim Dotcom, the most wanted man on the Internet', Wired Magazine, 18 October 2012, <u>http://www.wired.com/threatlevel/2012/10/ff-kim-dotcom/</u> and Karl Schaffarczyk, 'Can Kim Dotcom's Mega Beat the Law where Megaupload Failed?', The Conversation, 29 January 2013, <u>http://theconversation.edu.au/can-kim-dotcoms-mega-beat-the-law-where-megaupload-failed-11826</u> <sup>137</sup> See Yu, Chapter 10, present book

James Love, 'KEI comment on US signing of ACTA', Knowledge Ecology International, 3 October 2011, <u>http://keionline.org/node/1291</u>

<sup>139</sup> Amnesty International, 'EU Urged to Reject International Anti-Counterfeiting Pact',10 February 2012, <u>http://www.amnesty.org/en/news/eu-urged-reject-international-anti-counterfeiting-pact-2012-02-10</u> <sup>140</sup> Tett

<sup>140</sup> Ibid.

<sup>141</sup> Ibid.

<sup>142</sup> Ibid.

<sup>143</sup> Ibid.

Electronic Frontier Foundation, 'In the Matter of the Anti-Counterfeiting Trade Agreement', February 2011,

https://www.eff.org/sites/default/files/filenode//EFF%20ACTA%20submission%20110215.pdf

<sup>145</sup> Joint Standing Committee on Treaties, *Report 126 – Treaty Tabled on 21 November 2011: Anti-Counterfeiting Trade Agreement 2011*, Canberra: Australian Parliament, June 2012, 17, <u>http://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary Business/Committees/House of Representatives Committees?u</u> <u>rl=jsct/21november2011/report.htm</u>

<sup>146</sup> World Intellectual Property Organization Development Agenda: 45 Recommendations, <u>http://www.wipo.int/ip-development/en/agenda/recommendations.html#c</u> ('WIPO Development Agenda 2007'); and Andrew Rens, 'Collateral Damage – The Impact of ACTA and the Enforcement Agenda on the World's Poorest Peoples' (2011) 26(3) American University Journal of International Law 784-809.

<sup>147</sup> Pascal Lamy, 'Letter to Members of the European Parliament', 4 May 2010, <u>http://keionline.org/sites/default/files/WTO-Lamy\_Answer-to-MEP-letter.pdf</u> and Pascal Lamy, 'The Rise of Regional Trade Agreements could lead to "Policy Fragmentation", The World Trade Organization, 20 September 2012, <u>http://www.wto.org/english/news\_e/sppl\_e/sppl246\_e.htm</u>

<sup>148</sup> The Internet Corporation for Assigned Names and Numbers, <u>http://www.icann.org/</u> For a discussion of its role, see David Lindsay, *International Domain Name Law: ICANN and the UDRP*, Oxford and Portland: Hart Publishing, 2007; and Jacqueline Lipton, *Internet Domain Names, Trademarks and Free Speech*, Cheltenham (UK) and Northampton (Mass.): Edward Elgar, December 2010.

Peter Martin, 'Why Do We Negotiate Free Trade Agreements in Secret?', *The Sydney Morning Herald*, 22 May 2012, <u>http://www.petermartin.com.au/2012/05/why-do-we-negotiate-free-</u> <u>trade.html</u> See also Peter Martin, 'What's Our Trade Minister Up To? What's He Signing In Our Name?', *The Sydney Morning Herald*, 7 August 2012, <u>http://www.petermartin.com.au/2012/08/whats-</u> <u>our-trade-minister-up-to-whats-he.html</u>

<sup>150</sup> Sean Flynn, 'ACTA's Constitutional Problem: This Treaty is not a Treaty', (2011) 26(3) *American University Journal of International Law* 903. See also, Flynn, Chapter 16, present book

<sup>151</sup> Peter Yu, 'ACTA and its Complex Politics' (2011), 3 (1) *WIPO Journal* 1-16, <u>http://www.wipo.int/about-wipo/en/wipo journal/pdf/wipo journal 3 1.pdf</u>

<sup>152</sup> Peter Yu, 'Six Secret (and Now Open) Fears of ACTA' (2011) 64 *SMU Law Review*, 101-249, http://ssrn.com/abstract=1624813 See also Yu, Chapter 10, present book

<sup>153</sup> Senate Legal and Constitutional References Committee, *Trick or Treaty? The Commonwealth Power to Make and Implement Treaties*, November 1995, <u>http://www.austlii.edu.au/au/other/dfat/reports/tortcon.html</u> <sup>154</sup> Ibid

Ibid.

<sup>155</sup> National Interest Analysis of the *Anti-Counterfeiting Trade Agreement* [2011] ATNIA 31 , http://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary Business/Committees/House of Representatives Committees?u rl=jsct/21november2011/treaties/anti counterfeiting nia.pdf

Ibid.

<sup>157</sup> Amendment to Prohibit the President from Accepting or Providing for the Entry into Force of certain Legally Binding Trade Agreements without the formal and express approval of Congress, HR 3606 <u>http://infojustice.org/wp-content/uploads/2012/03/Wyden-ACTA-Amendment.pdf</u>

<sup>158</sup> Representative Darrell Issa, 'Keep the Web Open', <u>http://keepthewebopen.com/acta</u> See also Lance Ulanoff, 'ACTA is more dangerous than SOPA', Mashable Social Media, 26 January 2012, <u>http://mashable.com/2012/01/26/acta-more-dangerous-than-sopa/</u>

<sup>159</sup> Tamlin Bason, 'Wyden, Issa Say Digital Bill of Rights Needed to Prevent New Versions of SOPA', Bloomberg BNA, 12 June 2012, <u>http://www.bna.com/wyden-issa-say-n12884909994/</u>

<sup>160</sup> Joint Standing Committee on Treaties, *Report 126 – Treaty Tabled on 21 November 2011: Anti-Counterfeiting Trade Agreement 2011,* Canberra: Australian Parliament, June 2012, 12, <u>http://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary Business/Committees/House of Representatives Committees?u</u> <u>rl=jsct/21november2011/report.htm</u>

<sup>161</sup> Joint Standing Committee on Treaties, *Report 126 – Treaty Tabled on 21 November 2011: Anti-Counterfeiting Trade Agreement 2011,* Canberra: Australian Parliament, June 2012, <u>http://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary\_Business/Committees/House\_of\_Representatives\_Committees?u</u> <u>rl=jsct/21november2011/report.htm</u>

<sup>162</sup> Ibid.

<sup>163</sup> Ibid.

<sup>164</sup> Senator Simon Birmingham, 'Report 126: Treaty tabled on 21 November 2011 of the Joint Standing Committee of Treaties', the House of Representatives, Hansard, the Australian Parliament, 27 June 2012, 4716.

<sup>165</sup> Hilary Charlesworth, Madelaine Chiam, Devika Hovell, and George Williams, *No Country is an Island: Australia and International Law*, Sydney: UNSW Press, 2006, 153.

<sup>166</sup> The United States Trade Representative, *The Trans-Pacific Partnership*, <u>http://www.ustr.gov/tpp</u> and The Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade, *The Trans-Pacific Partnership Agreement Negotiations*, <u>http://www.dfat.gov.au/fta/tpp/index.html</u>

<sup>167</sup> Senator Scott Ludlam, 'Report 126: Treaty tabled on 21 November 2011 of the Joint Standing Committee of Treaties', Senate, Hansard, the Australian Parliament, 27 June 2012, 4718. <sup>168</sup> Matthew Rimmer, 'A Mercurial Treaty: The Trans-Pacific Partnership and the United States', *The Conversation*, 15 June 2012, <u>https://theconversation.edu.au/a-mercurial-treaty-the-trans-pacific-partnership-and-the-united-states-7471</u>

<sup>169</sup> Sean Flynn, Margot Kaminski, Brook Baker, and Jimmy Koo, 'Public Interest Analysis of the US TPP Proposal for an IP Chapter' (2011) *PIJIP Research Paper Series*. Paper 21. http://digitalcommons.wcl.american.edu/research/21.

<sup>170</sup> 'Countries Offer ACTA Language To Replace U.S. IPR Proposal', *Inside US Trade*, 14 May 2012, <u>http://insidetrade.com/201205142398797/WTO-Daily-News/Daily-News/countries-offer-acta-language-to-replace-us-ipr-proposal/menu-id-948.html</u> and http://lists.keionline.org/pipermail/a2k\_lists.keionline.org/2012-May/001218.html.

<sup>171</sup> Peter Martin, 'What's Our Trade Minister Up To? What's He Signing In Our Name?', *The Sydney Morning Herald*, 7 August 2012, <u>http://www.petermartin.com.au/2012/08/whats-our-trade-</u> <u>minister-up-to-whats-he.html</u> <sup>172</sup> Zach Carter (Observe Trade Descent Forder)

<sup>172</sup> Zach Carter, 'Obama Trade Document Leaked, Revealing New Corporate Powers and Broken Campaign Promises', *The Huffington Post*, 13 June 2012, <u>http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2012/06/13/obama-trade-document-leak n 1592593.html</u>; and Maira Sutton, 'Secretive Copyright Negotiations Continue at the 16th Round of TPP Talks', Electronic Frontier Foundation, 4 March 2013, <u>https://www.eff.org/deeplinks/2013/03/secretive-copyright-negotiations-continue-16th-round-tpp-talks</u>

<sup>173</sup> Matthew Rimmer, 'A Dangerous Investment: Australia, New Zealand, and the Trans-Pacific Partnership', *The Conversation*, 2 July 2012, <u>http://theconversation.edu.au/a-dangerous-investment-australia-new-zealand-and-the-trans-pacific-partnership-7440</u>

<sup>174</sup> Matthew Rimmer, 'The Two Treaties: Obama, Trade, and the State of the Union', *The Conversation*, 14 February 2013, <u>https://theconversation.edu.au/the-two-treaties-obama-trade-and-the-</u> <u>state-of-the-union-12197</u>

<sup>175</sup> Washington Declaration on Intellectual Property and the Public Interest 2011, http://infojustice.org/washington-declaration-html